
THE TOWER TIE 
The Newsletter of the  

First Presbyterian Church of Goshen 
 
33 Park Place; Goshen, NY  10924    Telephone:  (845) 294-7991; fax:  (845) 615-1239 
The Reverend David Calvin Kingsley, Pastor   email:  fpgoshen@frontiernet.net 
Robert J. Clooney, Director of the Ministry of Music  Web Page:  www.frontiernet.net/~fpgoshen 
Patricia Schwetje, Church Secretary      

 
                             April 2008 
 
 
 
Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ, 
 

Holiness or Havoc? Passing the Peace during Worship 
 

For some, passing the peace is the best time of the service; it’s warm, friendly, and joyous. For others, the 
passing of the peace is disruptive, chaotic, and annoying. 
  
Why do we do it? What does it have to do with worship? What should we get out of it? What should we put into 
it? How can we accept the passing of the peace as an integral part of worship and understand our role during 
that time? 
  
According to scholars, the tradition dates from the earliest days of the Christian church. The Apostle Paul 
encouraged believers to greet one another with a “holy kiss.” Jesus said, “Peace be with you,” many times when 
speaking with people. About thirty years ago, the passing of the peace was incorporated back into many 
Protestant services. 
  
As Robert W. Bertram said in a sermon titled Forgiving One Another Out Loud, “The passing of the peace, 
while it does have an element of greeting about it, is not meant primarily as a greeting. Primarily, it is Christians 
forgiving one another now that God in Christ has forgiven them.” Through our corporate confession and 
celebration of the Eucharist, we are capable of passing to one another the peace we have just received, a 
spiritual peace. The passing of the peace is a way to experience the divine presence of the Christ. 
  
The time of passing the peace is indeed a joyous time, but it is not a big party. As we greet one another saying, 
“The peace of Christ be with you” or “Peace be with you” and hear the reply, “And also with you,” we are 
participating in a ritual of unity in the Spirit. We are not rushing around to get the latest news, check up on the 
past week, or make a date for lunch following the worship service; we are participating in worship just as much 
as while we are praying, singing, or listening to the scriptures. 
  
Passing the peace is not about us. It is about what God has done for us in Christ, as we have been forgiven and 
freed to love one another, to pass that love and peace to one another, and then to go out into the world to serve 
in the name of Christ. 
 
In Christ’s love, 
Pastor Kingsley 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
POST-EASTER: LIVING THE FAITH 
 
Our looking forward to Christ’s birth, longing for the Messiah to come, has been fulfilled. Our journey 
with Jesus through his teaching ministry, ending with his death and resurrection, is now complete. 
What’s next? 
 
Now comes the response of believing Christians in the first years following his death and resurrection. 
They must have asked, “How do we continue this ministry of the Gospel of Jesus?” It’s our quest 
today as well. 
 
I’m feeling it is time to revisit the ministries of Jesus—his passions. Who did he stop along the way to 
talk to? What miracles did he do, and what were the meanings behind them? What were the real 
teachings? What does it all have to do with me? 
 
Perhaps we might move into a time of exploration, of taking a fresh look at Jesus’ life and work, of 
questioning our faith. Not in doubting, but in the implications for living. How do we live our lives? Who 
matters to us? Do we have any broader concerns and outreach beyond our own homes? Who’s out 
there that needs our help—the homeless, neighbors struggling to survive, people needing friendship, 
people that are lonely, those feeling down, those away from friends and family, those that are sick, or 
those in war-torn countries. Need is everywhere we turn—look around. As a great spiritual leader 
once said, “You needn’t travel to a far-off place, climb a mountain, or meditate in a cave for 
enlightenment. Just walk outside your door; it’s right there in front of you—someone needing your 
help.” 
 
We have a very active congregation in which many members are already living their lives in response 
to the call of Jesus to serve. I encourage even more of you to look around, observe the ministries and 
outreach here at First Presbyterian Church, and take the step to join in and help. Committees are 
already functioning, ready to guide you and show you the ways you can help. It will turn your life 
around, and you will be responding to the call of Jesus and following in his footsteps as he did the 
same thing on Earth. 
 
In our music ministry during the upcoming months, we will continue to explore new forms of musical 
expression to convey the Gospel. The message is always the same, although the form may change 
to reach different groups of folks among us. Our music ministry asks the same question—what can 
we do musically to inspire and challenge the faithful to reach out and live their faith? Our music 
program is, like each of us, on a journey of discovery as we also seek to live lives of Christian service. 
Join with us, lend your talents, and help us as we explore our music ministry in this church. You could 
be a missionary just by singing, playing hand bells, or playing an instrument.   
 
“Lord Jesus, I want to serve like you. Show me how I can help.” 
 
       Robert Clooney 
       Director of Ministry of Music  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN’S ASSOCIATION (PW) 

 
WHAT’S HAPPENING 

 
Thirteen women attended this month’s PW meeting in the church parlor. 
 
The women signed cards for a number of church members that needed a bit of cheer or just a note to 
let them know that we are thinking of them. Remember, if you would like us to send a card to 
someone, tell Fran Hoffmann or drop a note for PW in the church office. 
 
Dorothy Sevcik handed out sewing packages to the many people that volunteered to help with the 
Church World Service. If anyone in the congregation would like to help and didn’t attend our meeting, 
see Dorothy or leave your name in the office. We will see that you get some busy work for this 
wonderful project. 
 
Our Tricky Tray baking basket is already taking shape. Thanks to all that brought in items. We might 
have two baskets to donate! 
 
The stove in the kitchen can be fixed. We have a quote that seems reasonable. The bad news is that the 
dishwasher cannot be fixed, so it will run automatically.   
 
Many in attendance offered to help with the World Day of Prayer on Friday, March 7. Our church is 
hosting the event this year. 
 
Remember, the ladies have their annual bake sale in May when the 
Farmer’s Market opens up. Please mark your calendars in advance for May 23. We will be looking for 
your wonderful baked goods again. 
 
Our next meeting is on April 7. All women of the church are invited to join us. 
 
Thank you, 
Wendy Paffenroth 
Secretary 
          
    Wednesday, April 2  Prayer Circle          12:00 p.m. 
         Parlor 

 
Monday, April 7  Council Meeting            7:30 p.m. 

        Parlor 
 

   Monday, April 21  Nicean Circle             2:00 p.m. 
        Parlor 
 
 
 
 
Presbyterian Women wishes to extend its thanks to Ruth Roebuck, Fran Hoffmann, Evelyn Kromm, 
and Karen Magee, who all helped Chairperson Dorothy Sevcik with the Christmas boxes in December. 
Thanks also to the wonderful volunteers that delivered the gifts. Almost everything in the twenty-two 
gift boxes was donated, and we sincerely appreciate all of your efforts. 
 
Thank you. 
PW 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 

WORSHIP AND MUSIC 
 
Volunteers are needed to serve as greeters and lay readers. Please sign up as part of your contribution to the 
church. A sign-up sheet is in the Narthex or call Bruce Crandall at 651-1483 to let him know what Sunday 
would be best for you. A greeter is responsible for being in the narthex around 9:30 a.m. on Sunday to welcome 
parishioners as they arrive for the service. A lay reader can usually obtain the materials from Pat by mid-week 
so that he or she may become familiar with that part in the service and practice the occasional strangely-named 
place or person from the First Testament. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
   
 
 

 
 

DON’T MISS THE BOAT 
 
The Balmy Bahamas Cruise (Murder Mystery Dinner Theater) is set to depart on Saturday, April 19, from 
Fellowship Hall. A wonderful dinner of chicken marsala with all the trimmings will be offered, along 
with some great tropical drinks. Tickets are only $25 each. April 10 is the deadline for buying tickets, which 
can be picked up at coffee hour or at the church office. The cruise will have a variety of “local talent.” 
Seating on the deck is limited to the first one hundred paid travelers, who are in for one wild evening. Get 
away for an evening on the Balmy Bahamas Cruise, and don’t forget to wear your cruise wear.  
SOME TICKETS STILL AVAILABLE. If you have any questions, please see Chairperson Darlene Bartley. 
 
***************************************************************************** 

 
We are looking for kitchen helpers and decorating and set committee people for the Murder 
Mystery Dinner. Please place in the collection plate or drop off at the church office. 
 
I will volunteer as:  
 
__________ Kitchen Helper 
 
__________ Set and Decorating Committee 
 
NAME: __________________________________________________ 
 
PHONE: ________________________________________________ 



 

 
 

 
                         
 
 

 Prayer Shawl Ministry 
 

 
This article appeared in the March 10, 2008 edition of the Times Herald Record. 

 
Crocheting for a Cause 

Ministry’s Power of Giving 
 
GOSHEN - Hook in, yarn over, pull through.  
 
Father, Son, Holy Ghost. 
 
 Wendy Paffenroth does everything in threes when crocheting her prayer shawls. Three rows of single 
crochet, three colors, three corners to her patterns that bring comfort and joy to the community. 
 
Paffenroth and about 14 other women are part of The First Presbyterian Church Prayer Shawl Ministry, 
which began in September and has since given out more than 100 shawls as well as baby blankets,  
scarves and lap robes. The women gather each Sunday in the church parlor – a cozy, corner room 
decorated with watercolor paintings and old-fashioned couches – to crochet and gab the afternoon away. 
 
The group came to be after church member Darlene Bartley read Debbie Macomber’s “Back On Blossom 
Street,” a tale of women knitting prayer shawls. She was inspired to bring members of her church together, 
and quickly had a large group of women – from beginner to experienced crocheters – gathering every  
week. 
 
While the group says an opening and closing prayer before crocheting, members believe it’s the power of 
giving that brings comfort as much as the blessing of the garment. Recipients especially appreciate the  
love and care put into a gift that is homemade, Paffenroth said. 
 
“It’s a constant reminder that they’re not alone,” Anne Wood of Goshen said. 
 
Paffenroth knows well how much comfort her work has brought, as the people she’s touched with her 
crocheting send effusive thank-yous. One woman, who Paffenroth met in a doctor’s waiting room, said she 
remembers her conversation with Paffenroth every night she wraps herself in the shawl. 
 
“They really appreciate it, because it’s something you put your time into,” Darlene Bartley said. 
 
The recipients of the shawls aren’t necessarily church members or friends or family. The crocheters keep 
their ears open for a recipient, and send along their work. And the shawls aren’t always given for comfort; 
some are for celebration. 
 
The group made an elaborate shawl for two deacons at their church who recently married. “They’ve knit  
their lives together to be one,” Paffenroth said. 
 
The prayer shawl ministry meets from noon to 2 p.m. Sundays at First Presbyterian Church,  
33 Park Place, Goshen. For more information, call 294-7991. 



 
MISSION POSSIBLE: PAST / PRESENT / FUTURE MUSINGS 

 
ARMED SERVICES PACKAGES—After our February mailing of two packages to Luke and John, we have depleted 
our supplies completely. We hope all that are reading this will be able to help us replenish our supplies. Needed are 
packages of gum, candies, nuts, snacks, Fruit Roll-Ups, hard candies, shampoo, Handi Wipes, soap, hand creams, lotions, 
pens, pencils, notepaper, travel games, and notes of encouragement and thanks. 
 
ONE GREAT HOUR OF SHARING—Envelopes were put in the bulletin, and Carol Gabella gave a Moment for 
Mission on Palm Sunday, sharing how the monies collected will be dispersed.  
 
PROJECT LINUS—Carolyn and Betty attended the workshop in February. Over eleven thousand blankets have been 
distributed to children in crisis.  
 
HABITAT AND PRESBYBUILD—Bill attended the meeting on March 14 at 4 p.m. in Cornwall. Two main items were 
discussed: 1) Information and sponsor sheets concerning the April 27 Habitat Walk are now available. This is a wonderful 
family opportunity. Teach the kids about helping others by example, and spend the afternoon doing something fun with 
them. 2) A talent show will be held for PresbyBuild on May 17 in Monroe. This is the same night that the fifth annual 
Comedy for a Cause Show will be held at Goshen High School.  
 
COMEDY FOR A CAUSE—This year’s show will feature some of the most talented Goshen High School kids along 
with professional comedian Brett Leake (who has had several appearances on The Tonight Show and is a national regular 
on the Jerry Lewis telethon. Brett has muscular dystrophy and is as inspirational as he is hilarious.) Closing the show is 
Chaz Elstner, who has had over thirty-six different T.V. appearances. As always, half the money goes to our FOOD 
PANTRY!!! The other half goes toward Goshen High School college scholarships.  
 
FOOD PANTRY—Our French toast breakfast was a big hit! It was a busy morning as over one hundred families were 
served! The number of needy families in our community has been on the rise. We distributed over 275 bags of food, and 
each family received a ShopRite gift card. Our shelves have been alarmingly empty lately. “Scouting For Food” has 
helped and people are very generous around the holidays, but it’s the times in between that have us worried. Our 
committee will make more frequent announcements to remind people that there is a very real need for donations. 
 
If you know of anyone (a friend, family member, or even your arch-nemesis) in need of help or are currently experiencing 
some tough times yourself, please see Bill or Carolyn, our representatives and board members for the food pantry, and 
they will very discretely supply you with needed groceries.  
 
FISH DINNER—We are aiming for a date in November to have a “Tastefully British” fish dinner. The Boy Scouts 
would be willing to help us with this fundraiser. We’ll do the preparation and baking, and they’ll do the running!  
 
FALL MIDNIGHT RUN—Interested in going? Want to help? Speak to anyone on the Mission Committee or come to 
the April meeting. Want to donate items for the fall Midnight Run? Clothing and packages of new underwear are always 
needed. 
 
APRIL 12 COMMUNITY DINNER—This second Saturday of every month ritual is not just for the needy or elderly. IT 
IS FOR EVERYONE AND ANYONE! Our entire committee will be preparing, serving, and, yes, eating. You are 
welcome to come and dine with us or lend a hand. This is another excellent opportunity to teach your kids that doing for 
others can be both fun and rewarding.  
 
As always, thanks to the crack committee of overachievers: Cecile Ayres, Andrea Branson-Snook, Carol Coon, Jean 
Crandall, Anne DeClerk, Carol Gabella, Mary-Gray Griffith, Bill Gruber, Fran Hoffmann, Carolyn and Bill Keller, Betty 
Lobb, Dorothy Sevcik, Louise and Walter Spencer, Donna Totton, and Lori Turner. They are all supplying the delicious 
community dinner. Mary-Gray Griffith, Betty Lobb, and Dorothy Gott will offer three different meatloaves. Afterwards, 
there will be a vote on whose meatloaf is best, with a tie settled by an old-fashioned mud-wrestling contest.  
 
  
 
 

 



                             
PRAYER CORNER 

 The following members or friends are going through a time in which they have asked for prayer by  the church. 
Please keep the following people in your prayers: 

 
Vince Ahrens    Cynthia Atterbury   Haley Buckley   
Sarah Burrows    Barbara Caruso   Mel Case   
Susan Caslick    Grace Cook    Jean Crandall  
Carman Cross    Hannah Crossley   Phyllis Cummings  
Richard Damiani   Sylvester Damiani       Bob Dennis   
Amy DePew                   Everyone serving in the Military  Pat Farley 
Steve Fischbein    Ben Fisher     Albert Gabella   
Carole Garling    Luke Garofalo-Wade   Fran Genovese   
The George Family   Ann Graham    Barbara and George Hankins 
Kevin and Sara Hankins   The Family of Pat Hehn   Pete Howell   
Walter Jensen    Jessica     Alan and Glynnis Jorgensen  
Kim     Evelyn Kingsley    Joseph Klugerman 
Lyndsay Krutki    Laura      Carol Lewis   
Marni Lewis    Rick and Betty Lobb   BA Long  
Margaretta Macica   Karen Magee    Helen Matthews   
Evelyn Mercado   Jeff Monroe    Barbara Morgiewicz  
Eileen Myslinski   Robert Neil    Janet Oberg   
Claire O’Brien    Ann Ott     Amy Pemberton   
Peter     Phil Pines    Jack Richner   
Trudi Roach    Robyn     Dorothy Rose   
Kevin Ross    Ted Sandstrom    Kevin Schuler   
Fred Schwarz    Valerie Simonian   Walter and Louise Spencer 
Peggy Srirach    Bill and Jean Strong       Amy Thompson   
Judy Thompson                         Lori Turner and sister   Bob and Florence Tyler  
Jim Vande Berg    Tim Varden    Ashley Wade and Family 
Jean Wade    Eugene Walters        Dorothy Weinberger (Bob’s sister) 
Orra and Dale Wood   Becky Wright    Paul and Phyla Wright  
  
 
(If you or someone you know would like to be on this list or if you would like to take a name off the list, 
 please call the church office and the name(s) will be included/omitted next month.) 
 

 
 
 
  
      

               PER CAPITA ASSESSMENT 
 

Every year the Presbytery of the Hudson Valley charges every member church an assessment according to 
the current active membership. Our recorded active membership number is currently 337 and our assessment 
per member (not per family) for 2008 is $26.00, which is a total of $8,762.00 to be taken from our operating 
budget. Please assist with this expense and write a check for your family assessment and either mail it to the 
church or place it in the Sunday offering plate. Thanks for doing your share. 

 
EXTRA MILE GIVING TREE 

 
Our Extra Mile Giving Tree still stands in the Narthex and continues to be a great source of giving opportunity 
for many of our members and friends. Check out the Giving Tree located on the table by the front entrance and 
make your donation toward a special project of your choice. There are envelopes beneath the tree and can be 
used to either mail back to the church or place in the offering plate. In 2007, $2,750 was given toward special 
projects! Thanks for you support. 

 



 

TIDBITS FROM THE TOWER  
 
 

HAPPY APRIL  BIRTHDAYS TO: 
 

2  Carol Coon   15 Rebecca Zis 
4 Heather Case    16 Kaitlyn Gati 
 James Magee    18 Mark O’Hern     

     Jackie Quinn   19 Jane Vanderhoof 
    Jackson Diglio  23 Nikolas Vanderhoof 
   7 Cathy Wade   27 Blayne Gibbons 

8 Stephen Quinn    Sherry Paul 
14 Gabby Donohue  29 Liz Sproul 
   

HAPPY APRIL ANNIVERSARIES TO: 
 

   4 Gene and Myrna Tucker 
   13 Dale and Orra Wood 
   24 Kevin and Sara Hankins 
   28 Steve and Carol Coon 

 
 

CONGRATULATIONS TO: 
 

• Matthew Skyer on receiving the Heroism Award at the Boy Scout Volunteer Recognition 
Dinner held on March 15.  The Heroism Award is presented to a Scout who has 
demonstrated heroism and skill in averting serious injury or saving or attempting to  
save life at minimum risk to self. 

 
• Ashley Wade who will represent Goshen Christian School at the Lower Hudson Valley 

Honor Band and Select Wind Ensemble as a first flute. 
 
• Darlene Bartley who received the God and Service Award for Adults during the worship 

service on March 9. She was nominated by  The First Presbyterian Church and the Girl 
Scouts Heart of the Hudson for outstanding service to youth in the name and to the glory 
of God. 

 
Do you have some good news (a birthday, anniversary, wedding, special accomplishment, etc.) you’d like to share  
with your church family? If so, just write it down and hand it in at the church office (or call the office at 294-
7991)  so it can be included in the “Tidbits From The Tower” section of our newsletter. 

 
 
 
 

NEW MEMBERS 
 

If you are interested in joining or just learning more about The First Presbyterian Church, please join us for a 
new member brunch on Sunday, April 20 in the parlor following the worship service. For those who decide to 
join the church, a new member breakfast will be hosted on Sunday, April 27 at *:30 a.m. in the Fellowship Hall. 
We will receive new members during the worship service on April 27. 

 
 



                           
Tricky Tray Event April 13 at 1:00 p.m. 

 
Several people came forward and told the Tricky Tray Committee that they plan to donate baskets. 
(“Thank you” in advance.) However, we need many, many more. Lori Turner has done an 
outstanding job; she’s been going to businesses and gathering gift certificates and items for the day. 
Even some of the organizations that use our church for meetings have started bringing in containers 
with items.  
 
Please get together with a few of your friends and donate a basket. It is even great to donate one from 
your family. You can put a “Donated by…” tag on your donation, and you can also give your basket a 
name (such as “Movie Night,” and the basket might include a DVD or two, some popcorn, and other 
snacks). Let your imagination go wild. Pick a theme and run with it. 
 
Presbyterian Women (PW) will be doing a “Baking Basket” (quite appropriate for those ladies behind 
the bake sales). They are asking each woman of the church to donate one item for the basket. The item 
can be as simple as a bottle of vanilla extract, a set of measuring spoons, a set of tea towels, or even a 
baking dish. The items will go into one nice basket. 
 
We are hoping you will come up with some unusual items. We also hope that you will spread the word 
so that people will save the date of Sunday, April 13. The Tricky Tray will begin at 1:00 p.m. in 
Fellowship Hall. This is a fundraiser for “Outreach.” Darlene Bartley has once again volunteered to 
chair this event and would welcome any church member who would be willing to help her.   
 
We are also gratefully accepting donations of new items, ribbons, bows, and clear wrap in which we 
can put those wonderful prizes. If you have anything to donate, give it to Darlene at coffee hour or 
bring it (marked for the Tricky Tray Committee) to the church office. 
 
Thank you in advance for making this Tricky Tray another successful fundraiser for our church. 
 
 
 

FUND RAISING 
SAVE THE DATE 

SPRING FUNDRAISING EVENT 
 

Friday/Saturday, May 16/17 – RUMMAGE SALE 
May 13-15 …Rummage Sale Setup From 5:30-7:30 p.m. 

    
Rummage Sale 

Friday, May 16 …….. 8:30 - 5:00 p.m. 
Saturday, May 17 …. 8:30 – 3:00 Plus Cleanup 

     
Please call me with any questions and/or to volunteer your time and talents at 294-8206.  
Thanks for getting involved and enjoying the fun and fellowship. Due to lack of space, 
PLEASE Do Not Bring Your Donations Until The Week Of The Sale. The stage is 
going to be used for other events and we need to keep it cleaned off. Thank you. 

 
Loretta Richner, Fundraising Chairperson 

           



  
  OUR MISSION STATEMENT 

       Confessing Jesus Christ as Lord and Savior, guided and  
        empowered by the Holy Spirit, we shall seek to use our gifts 

                 through worship, ministry, and mission, to gather the Church 
                  in from the world, to continue to nurture one another, to 
                 serve a world still broken, and to exemplify through common 
                 values and purposes Christian discipleship to the greater 
                glory of God. 

 
 

 ELDERS 
 

 
Class of 2008   Class of 2009   Class of 2010 
Cecile Ayres   Bruce Crandall  Loretta Richner   
Darlene Bartley  Bill Keller   Scott Roper 
Geri Corey   Karen Magee   Barbara Skyer 
Alan Jorgensen  Tom McDowell  Doug Wade 
Toni Neidel   Cathy Wade   Rob Warner 
Julie Turi   Michele White  Orra Wood    
        

 
Clerk of Session:  Sue Varden 

 
 

    BOARD OF DEACONS 
 

Class of 2008   Class of 2009   Class of 2010 
Jean Crandall  Richard Ayres  Diana Bowe    
Mary Kate Dickover  Linda Boardman  Andrea Branson- Snook 
Brendan Donohue  Carolyn Keller  Jon Hourahan 
Sue Varden   John Knox   Lisa Montalbano 

            Grover von Pentz  Denise Quinn   Deb Spoor 
Ingrid Warner  Ray Ruckdeschel  Lori Turner 

            Anne Wood   John Snook   Cheryl Zis 
 
 
 

Moderator of Deacons:         Richard Ayres 
Presbyterian Women: Barbara von Pentz, President 

 
 
 

      STAFF 
 

Robert J. Clooney, Director of the Ministry of Music 
Pat Schwetje, Church Secretary 
Barbara Skyer, Church Treasurer 
Nancy Smith, Financial Secretary 
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May 2008April 2008

Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday
April 1

9:15am Food Pantry Shelving
12:00pm NA (B)
3:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm Boy Scouts (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)
7:00pm Study Group (P)

2
12:00pm NA (B)
12:00pm Prayer Circle (P)
7:00pm Audubon Society (FH)
7:00pm Wednesday at the Well (S)
7:30pm Deacons (P)

3
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Brownies (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:00pm Crew (FH)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

4
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
4:15pm Girl Scouts (FH)
8:00pm AA (FH)

5
11:00am Baptism Party (FH)
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

6
10:00am Church School
10:00am Worship 

Service/Communion (S)
11:00am Coffee Hour (FH)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

7
12:00pm NA (B)
7:30pm PW Mtg. (P)

8
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

10:00am Bible Study (P)
12:00pm NA (B)
3:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm Boy Scouts (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

9
12:00pm NA (B)
6:00pm Cub Scouts (FH)
7:00pm Wednesday at the Well (S)
7:30pm Committees meet

10
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Brownies (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:00pm Crew (FH)
7:30pm Chancel Choir rehearsal (P)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

11
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
6:30pm Pack Night (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

12
9:30am Food Pantry (FH)

12:00pm AA (B)
5:30pm Community Dinner (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

13
9:00am Christian Ed. Committee 

Mtg. (B)
10:00am Church School
10:00am Worship Service/Baptisms 

(S)
11:00am Coffee Hour (FH)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)
1:00pm Tricky Tray (FH)

14
12:00pm NA (B)
7:30pm RRP Club Parents Mtg. 

(FH)

15
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
3:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm Boy Scouts (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)
7:00pm Study Group (P)

16
12:00pm NA (B)
6:00pm GAPNS Father's Night 

(classrooms)
7:00pm Scout Leaders Mtg. (FH)
7:00pm Wednesday at the Well (S)
8:00pm Mothers and More (B)

17
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Brownies (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:00pm GAPNS Father's Night 

(classrooms)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:00pm Crew (FH)
7:30pm Chancel Choir rehearsal (P)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

18
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
4:15pm Girl Scouts (FH)
8:00pm AA (FH)

19
12:00pm AA (B)
6:00pm Murder Mystery Dinner 

Theater (FH)
8:00pm AA (B)

20
Tower Tie  articles due

10:00am Worship Service (S)
11:00am New Member Brunch (P)
11:00am Coffee Hour (FH)
11:30am Worship/Music Committee 

Mtg. (FH)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

21
12:00pm NA (B)
2:00pm Nicean Circle (P)

22
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

10:00am Bible Study (P)
12:00pm NA (B)
3:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm Boy Scouts (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

23
12:00pm NA (B)
6:00pm Cub Scouts (FH)
7:00pm Wednesday at the Well (S)
7:30pm Session (P)

24
12:00pm NA (B)
4:00pm Brownies (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
7:00pm AA (B)
7:00pm Crew (FH)
7:30pm Chancel Choir rehearsal (P)
7:30pm Family Anonymous 

(classroom)

25
10:00am Tai Chi (FH)
12:00pm NA (B)
8:00pm AA (FH)

26
10:00am Wayne George's Group 

(FH)
12:00pm AA (B)
8:00pm AA (B)

27
8:30am New Member Breakfast 

(FH)
10:00am Church School
10:00am Worship Service/Baptism 

(S)
11:00am Coffee Hour (FH)
12:00pm Crochet Group (FH)

28
12:00pm NA (B)
6:15pm Girl Scout Service Unit Mtg.

(FH)
7:00pm Lyme Disease Support Grp. 

(B)

29
9:15am Food Pantry Shelving

12:00pm NA (B)
3:00pm Girl Scouts (B)
5:30pm Tai Chi (FH)
6:30pm Boy Scouts (FH)
6:30pm NA (B)

30
12:00pm NA (B)
7:00pm Wednesday at the Well (S)


